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(d) Any member who has filed an 
election, modification, or revocation 
prior to August 13, 1968, may before 
September 1, 1969, submit a written ap-
plication to the Secretary concerned 
requesting that such election, modi-
fication, or revocation remain under 
the time-of-election provisions of the 
law applicable on the date it was filed. 

PART 50—PERSONAL COMMERCIAL 
SOLICITATION ON DOD INSTAL-
LATIONS 

GENERAL PROVISIONS 

Sec. 
50.1 Purpose. 
50.2 Applicability. 
50.3 Definitions. 
50.4 Policy. 
50.5 Responsibilities. 
50.6 Procedures. 
50.7 Information requirements. 
APPENDIX A TO PART 50—LIFE INSURANCE 

PRODUCTS AND SECURITIES 
APPENDIX B TO PART 50—OVERSEAS LIFE IN-

SURANCE REGISTRATION PROGRAM 

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 301. 

SOURCE: 71 FR 38764, July 10, 2006, unless 
otherwise noted. 

GENERAL PROVISIONS 

§ 50.1 Purpose. 
This part: 
(a) Implements section 577 of Public 

Law No. 109–163 (2006) and establishes 
policy and procedures for personal 
commercial solicitation on DoD instal-
lations. 

(b) Continues the established annual 
DoD registration requirement for the 
sale of insurance and securities on DoD 
installations overseas. 

(c) Identifies prohibited practices 
that may cause withdrawal of commer-
cial solicitation privileges on DoD in-
stallations and establishes notification 
requirements when privileges are with-
drawn. 

(d) Establishes procedures for persons 
solicited on DoD installations to evalu-
ate solicitors. 

(e) Prescribes procedures for pro-
viding financial education programs to 
military personnel. 

§ 50.2 Applicability. 
This part: 

(a) Applies to the Office of the Sec-
retary of Defense, the Military Depart-
ments, the Chairman of the Joint 
Chiefs of Staff, the Combatant Com-
mands, the Office of the Inspector Gen-
eral of the Department of Defense, the 
Defense Agencies, the DoD Field Ac-
tivities, and all other organizational 
entities in the Department of Defense 
(hereafter referred to collectively as 
the ‘‘DoD Components’’). 

(b) Does not apply to services fur-
nished by residential service compa-
nies, such as deliveries of milk, laun-
dry, newspapers, and related services 
to personal residences on the installa-
tion requested by the resident and au-
thorized by the installation com-
mander. 

(c) Applies to all other personal com-
mercial solicitation on DoD installa-
tions. It includes meetings on DoD in-
stallations of private, non-profit, tax- 
exempt organizations that involve 
commercial solicitation. Attendance at 
these meetings shall be voluntary and 
the time and place of such meetings 
are subject to the discretion of the in-
stallation commander or his or her des-
ignee. 

§ 50.3 Definitions. 

Agent. An individual who receives re-
muneration as a salesperson or whose 
remuneration is dependent on volume 
of sales of a product or products. (Also 
referred to as ‘‘commercial agent’’ or 
‘‘producer’’). In this part, the term 
‘‘agent’’ includes ‘‘general agent’’ un-
less the content clearly conveys a con-
trary intent. 

‘‘Authorized’’ Bank and/or Credit 
Union. Bank and/or credit union se-
lected by the installation commander 
through open competitive solicitation 
to provide exclusive on-base delivery of 
financial services to the installation 
under a written operating agreement. 

Banking institution. An entity char-
tered by a State or the Federal Govern-
ment to provide financial services. 

Commercial sponsorship. The act of 
providing assistance, funding, goods, 
equipment (including fixed assets), or 
services to an MWR program or event 
by an individual, agency, association, 
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1 Copies may be obtained at http:// 
www.dtic.mil/whs/directives/. 

2 See http://www.dtic.mil/doctrine/jel/doddict/ 
indexs.html. 

company or corporation, or other enti-
ty (sponsor) for a specified (limited) pe-
riod of time in return for public rec-
ognition or advertising promotions. 
Enclosure 9 of DoD Instruction 1015.10 1 
provides general policy governing com-
mercial sponsorship. 

Credit union. A cooperative nonprofit 
association, incorporated under the 
Credit Union Act (12 U.S.C. 1751), or 
similar state statute, for the purpose of 
encouraging thrift among its members 
and creating a source of credit at a fair 
and reasonable rate of interest. 

DoD installation. For the purposes of 
this part, any Federally owned, leased, 
or operated base, reservation, post, 
camp, building, or other facility to 
which DoD personnel are assigned for 
duty, including barracks, transient 
housing, and family quarters. 

DoD personnel. For the purposes of 
this part, all active duty officers (com-
missioned and warrant) and enlisted 
members of the Military Departments 
and all civilian employees, including 
nonappropriated fund employees and 
special Government employees, of the 
Department of Defense. 

Financial services. Those services 
commonly associated with financial in-
stitutions in the United States, such as 
electronic banking (e.g., ATMs), in- 
store banking, checking, share and sav-
ings accounts, fund transfers, sale of 
official checks, money orders and trav-
elers checks, loan services, safe deposit 
boxes, trust services, sale and redemp-
tion of U.S. Savings Bonds, and accept-
ance of utility payments and any other 
consumer-related banking services. 

General agent. A person who has a 
legal contract to represent a company. 
See the definition of ‘‘Agent’’ in this 
section. 

Insurance carrier. An insurance com-
pany issuing insurance through an as-
sociation reinsuring or coinsuring such 
insurance. 

Insurance product. A policy, annuity, 
or certificate of insurance issued by an 
insurer or evidence of insurance cov-
erage issued by a self-insured associa-
tion, including those with savings and 
investment features. 

Insurer. An entity licensed by the ap-
propriate department to engage in the 
business of insurance. 

Military services. See Joint Publica-
tion 1–02, ‘‘DoD Dictionary of Military 
and Associated Terms.’’ 2 

Normal home enterprises. Sales or serv-
ices that are customarily conducted in 
a domestic setting and do not compete 
with an installation’s officially sanc-
tioned commerce. 

Personal commercial solicitation. Per-
sonal contact, to include meetings, 
meals, or telecommunications contact, 
for the purpose of seeking private busi-
ness or trade. 

Securities. Mutual funds, stocks, 
bonds, or any product registered with 
the Securities and Exchange Commis-
sion except for any insurance or annu-
ity product issued by a corporation 
subject to supervision by State insur-
ance authorities. 

Suspension. Temporary termination 
of privileges pending completion of a 
commander’s inquiry or investigation. 

Withdrawal. Termination of privi-
leges for a set period of time following 
completion of a commander’s inquiry 
or investigation. 

§ 50.4 Policy. 
(a) It is DoD policy to safeguard and 

promote the welfare of DoD personnel 
as consumers by setting forth a uni-
form approach to the conduct of all 
personal commercial solicitation and 
sales to them by dealers and their 
agents. For those individuals and their 
companies that fail to follow this pol-
icy, the opportunity to solicit on mili-
tary installations may be limited or 
denied as appropriate. 

(b) Command authority includes au-
thority to approve or prohibit all com-
mercial solicitation covered by this 
part. Nothing in this part limits an in-
stallation commander’s inherent au-
thority to deny access to vendors or to 
establish time and place restrictions on 
commercial activities at the installa-
tion. 

§ 50.5 Responsibilities. 
(a) The Principal Deputy Under Sec-

retary of Defense for Personnel and 
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forminfo/forminfopage2239.html. 

Readiness (PDUSD(P&R)), under the 
Under Secretary of Defense for Per-
sonnel and Readiness, shall: 

(1) Identify and publish policies and 
procedures governing personal com-
mercial solicitation on DoD installa-
tions consistent with the policy set 
forth in this part. 

(2) Maintain and make available to 
installation commanders and appro-
priate Federal personnel the current 
master file of all individual agents, 
dealers, and companies who have their 
privileges withdrawn at any DoD in-
stallation. 

(3) Develop and maintain a list of all 
State Insurance Commissioners’ points 
of contact for DoD matters and forward 
this list to the Military Services. 

(b) The Heads of the DoD Compo-
nents shall: 

(1) Ensure implementation of this 
part and compliance with its provi-
sions. 

(2) Require installations under their 
authority to report each instance of 
withdrawal of commercial solicitation 
privileges. 

(3) Submit lists of all individuals and 
companies who have had their commer-
cial solicitation privileges withdrawn 
at installations under their authority 
to the PDUSD(P&R) in accordance 
with this part. 

§ 50.6 Procedures. 

(a) General. (1) No person has author-
ity to enter a DoD installation to 
transact personal commercial solicita-
tion as a matter of right. Personal 
commercial solicitation may be per-
mitted only if the following require-
ments are met: 

(i) The solicitor is duly licensed 
under applicable Federal, State, or mu-
nicipal laws and has complied with in-
stallation regulations. 

(ii) A specific appointment has been 
made for each meeting with the indi-
vidual concerned. Each meeting is con-
ducted only in family quarters or in 
other areas designated by the installa-
tion commander. 

(iii) The solicitor agrees to provide 
each person solicited the personal com-
mercial solicitation evaluation in-

cluded in DD Form 2885 3 during the ini-
tial appointment. The person being so-
licited is not required to complete the 
evaluation. However, completed eval-
uations should be sent by the person 
who was solicited to the office des-
ignated by the installation commander 
on the back of the evaluation form. 

(iv) The solicitor agrees to provide 
DoD personnel with a written re-
minder, prior to their making a finan-
cial commitment, that free legal ad-
vice is available from the Office of the 
Staff Judge Advocate. 

(2) Solicitors on overseas installa-
tions shall be required to observe, in 
addition to the above, the applicable 
laws of the host country. Upon request, 
the solicitor must present documen-
tary evidence to the installation com-
mander that the company they rep-
resent, and its agents, meet the appli-
cable licensing requirements of the 
host country. 

(b) Life insurance products and securi-
ties. (1) Life insurance products and se-
curities offered and sold to DoD per-
sonnel shall meet the prerequisites de-
scribed in § 50.3. 

(2) Installation commanders may per-
mit insurers and their agents to solicit 
on DoD installations if the require-
ments of paragraph (a) of this section 
are met and if they are licensed under 
the insurance laws of the State where 
the installation is located. Com-
manders will ensure the agent’s license 
status and complaint history are 
checked with the appropriate State or 
Federal regulators before granting per-
mission to solicit on the installation. 

(3) In addition, before approving in-
surance and financial product agents’ 
requests for permission to solicit, com-
manders shall review the list of agents 
and companies currently barred, 
banned, or limited from soliciting on 
any or all DoD installations. This list 
may be viewed via the Personal Com-
mercial Solicitation Report ‘‘quick link’’ 
at http://www.commanderspage.com. In 
overseas areas, the DoD Components 
shall limit insurance solicitation to 
those insurers registered under the pro-
visions of appendix B to this part. 
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(4) The conduct of all insurance busi-
ness on DoD installations shall be by 
specific appointment. When estab-
lishing the appointment, insurance 
agents shall identify themselves to the 
prospective purchaser as an agent for a 
specific insurer. 

(5) Installation commanders shall 
designate areas where interviews by 
appointment may be conducted. The 
opportunity to conduct scheduled 
interviews shall be extended to all so-
licitors on an equitable basis. Where 
space and other considerations limit 
the number of agents using the inter-
viewing area, the installation com-
mander may develop and publish local 
policy consistent with this concept. 

(6) Installation commanders shall 
make disinterested third-party insur-
ance counseling available to DoD per-
sonnel desiring counseling. Financial 
counselors shall encourage DoD per-
sonnel to seek legal assistance or other 
advice from a disinterested third-party 
before entering into a contract for in-
surance or securities. 

(7) In addition to the solicitation pro-
hibitions contained in paragraph (d) of 
this section, DoD Components shall 
prohibit the following: 

(i) The use of DoD personnel rep-
resenting any insurer, dealing directly 
or indirectly on behalf of any insurer 
or any recognized representative of any 
insurer on the installation, or as an 
agent or in any official or business ca-
pacity with or without compensation. 

(ii) The use of an agent as a partici-
pant in any Military Service-sponsored 
education or orientation program. 

(iii) The designation of any agent or 
the use by any agent of titles (for ex-
ample, ‘‘Battalion Insurance Coun-
selor,’’ ‘‘Unit Insurance Advisor,’’ 
‘‘Servicemen’s Group Life Insurance 
Conversion Consultant,’’) that in any 
manner, states, or implies any type of 
endorsement from the U.S. Govern-
ment, the Armed Forces, or any State 
or Federal agency or government enti-
ty. 

(iv) The use of desk space for inter-
views for other than a specific pre-
arranged appointment. During such ap-
pointment, the agent shall not be per-
mitted to display desk signs or other 
materials announcing his or her name 
or company affiliation. 

(v) The use of an installation ‘‘daily 
bulletin,’’ marquee, newsletter, Web 
page, or other official notice to an-
nounce the presence of an agent and/or 
his or her availability. 

(c) Supervision of on-base commercial 
activities. (1) All pertinent installation 
regulations shall be posted in a place 
easily accessible to those conducting 
and receiving personal commercial so-
licitation on the installation. 

(2) The installation commander shall 
make available a copy of installation 
regulations to anyone conducting on- 
base commercial solicitation activities 
warning that failure to follow the regu-
lations may result in the loss of solici-
tation privileges. 

(3) The installation commander, or 
designated representative, shall in-
quire into any alleged violations of this 
part or of any questionable solicitation 
practices. The DD Form 2885 is pro-
vided as a means to supervise solicita-
tion activities on the installation. 

(d) Prohibited practices. The following 
commercial solicitation practices shall 
be prohibited on all DoD installations: 

(1) Solicitation of recruits, trainees, 
and transient personnel in a group set-
ting or ‘‘mass’’ audience and solicita-
tion of any DoD personnel in a ‘‘cap-
tive’’ audience where attendance is not 
voluntary. 

(2) Making appointments with or so-
liciting military or DoD civilian per-
sonnel during their normally scheduled 
duty hours. 

(3) Soliciting in barracks, day rooms, 
unit areas, transient personnel hous-
ing, or other areas where the installa-
tion commander has prohibited solici-
tation. 

(4) Use of official military identifica-
tion cards or DoD vehicle decals by ac-
tive duty, retired or reserve members 
of the Military Services to gain access 
to DoD installations for the purpose of 
soliciting. When entering the installa-
tion for the purpose of solicitation, so-
licitors with military identification 
cards and/or DoD vehicle decals must 
present documentation issued by the 
installation authorizing solicitation. 

(5) Procuring, attempting to procure, 
supplying, or attempting to supply 
non-public listings of DoD personnel 
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for purposes of commercial solicita-
tion, except for releases made in ac-
cordance with DoD Directive 5400.7. 4 

(6) Offering unfair, improper, or de-
ceptive inducements to purchase or 
trade. 

(7) Using promotional incentives to 
facilitate transactions or to eliminate 
competition. 

(8) Using manipulative, deceptive, or 
fraudulent devices, schemes, or arti-
fices, including misleading advertising 
and sales literature. All financial prod-
ucts, which contain insurance features, 
must clearly explain the insurance fea-
tures of those products. 

(9) Using oral or written representa-
tions to suggest or give the appearance 
that the Department of Defense spon-
sors or endorses any particular com-
pany, its agents, or the goods, services, 
and commodities it sells. 

(10) DoD personnel making personal 
commercial solicitations or sales to 
DoD personnel who are junior in rank 
or grade, or to the family members of 
such personnel, except as authorized in 
Section 2–205 and 5–409 of the Joint 
Ethics Regulation, DoD 5500.7–R. 5 

(11) Entering into any unauthorized 
or restricted area. 

(12) Using any portion of installation 
facilities, including quarters, as a 
showroom or store for the sale of goods 
or services, except as specifically au-
thorized by DoD Directive 1330.17 6 and 
DoD Instructions 1015.10, 1000.15 7 and 
1330.21. 8 This does not apply to normal 
home enterprises that comply with ap-
plicable State and local laws and in-
stallation rules. 

(13) Soliciting door to door or with-
out an appointment. 

(14) Unauthorized advertising of ad-
dresses or telephone numbers used in 
personal commercial solicitation ac-
tivities conducted on the installation, 
or the use of official positions, titles, 
or organization names, for the purpose 
of personal commercial solicitation, 
except as authorized in DoD 5500.7–R. 
Military grade and Military Service as 
part of an individual’s name (e.g., Cap-
tain Smith, U.S. Marine Corps) may be 

used in the same manner as conven-
tional titles, such as ‘‘Mr.’’, ‘‘Mrs.’’, or 
‘‘Honorable’’. 

(15) Contacting DoD personnel by 
calling a government telephone, faxing 
to a government fax machine, or by 
sending e-mail to a government com-
puter, unless a pre-existing relation-
ship (i.e., the DoD member is a current 
client or requested to be contacted) ex-
ists between the parties and the DoD 
member has not asked for contact to be 
terminated. 

(e) Denial, suspension, and withdrawal 
of installation solicitation privileges. (1) 
The installation commander shall 
deny, suspend, or withdraw permission 
for a company and its agents to con-
duct commercial activities on the base 
if such action is in the best interests of 
the command. The grounds for taking 
these actions may include, but are not 
limited to, the following: 

(i) Failure to meet the licensing and 
other regulatory requirements pre-
scribed in this part or violations of the 
State law where the installation is lo-
cated. Commanders will request that 
appropriate state officials determine 
whether a company or agent violated 
State law. 

(ii) Commission of any of the prac-
tices prohibited in paragraphs (b)(6) 
and (d) of this section. 

(iii) Substantiated complaints and/or 
adverse reports regarding the quality 
of goods, services, and/or commodities, 
and the manner in which they are of-
fered for sale. 

(iv) Knowing and willful violations of 
Public Law 90–321. 

(v) Personal misconduct by a com-
pany’s agent or representative while on 
the installation. 

(vi) The possession of, and any at-
tempt to obtain supplies of direct de-
posit forms, or any other form or de-
vice used by Military Departments to 
direct a Service member’s pay to a 
third party, or possession or use of fac-
similes thereof. This includes using or 
assisting in using a Service member’s 
‘‘MyPay’’ account or other similar 
Internet medium for the purpose of es-
tablishing a direct deposit for the pur-
chase of insurance or other investment 
product. 
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(vii) Failure to incorporate and abide 
by the Standards of Fairness policies 
contained in DoD Instruction 1344.9. 9 

(2) The installation commander may 
determine that circumstances dictate 
the immediate suspension of solicita-
tion privileges while an investigation 
is conducted. Upon suspending solicita-
tion privileges, the commander shall 
promptly inform the agent and the 
company the agent represents, in writ-
ing. 

(3) In suspending or withdrawing so-
licitation privileges, the installation 
commander shall determine whether to 
limit such action to the agent alone or 
extend it to the company the agent 
represents. This decision shall be based 
on the circumstances of the particular 
case, including, but not limited to, the 
nature of the violations, frequency of 
violations, the extent to which other 
agents of the company have engaged in 
such practices and any other matters 
tending to show the culpability of an 
individual and the company. 

(4) If the investigation determines an 
agent or company does not possess a 
valid license or the agent, company, or 
product has failed to meet other State 
or Federal regulatory requirements, 
the installation commander shall im-
mediately notify the appropriate regu-
latory authorities. 

(5) In a withdrawal action, the com-
mander shall allow the individual or 
company an opportunity to show cause 
as to why the action should not be 
taken. To ‘‘show cause’’ means an op-
portunity must be given for the ag-
grieved party to present facts on an in-
formal basis for the consideration of 
the installation commander or the 
commander’s designee. The installa-
tion commander shall make a final de-
cision regarding withdrawal based upon 
the entire record in each case. Installa-
tion commanders shall report concerns 
or complaints involving the quality or 
suitability of financial products or con-
cerns or complaints involving mar-
keting methods used to sell these prod-
ucts to the appropriate State and Fed-
eral regulatory authorities. Also, in-
stallation commanders shall report any 
suspension or withdrawal of insurance 
or securities products solicitation 

privileges to the appropriate State or 
Federal regulatory authorities. 

(6) The installation commander shall 
inform the Military Department con-
cerned of any denial, suspension, with-
drawal, or reinstatement of an agent or 
company’s solicitation privileges and 
the Military Department shall inform 
the Office of the PDUSD(P&R), which 
will maintain a list of insurance and fi-
nancial product companies and agents 
currently barred, banned, or otherwise 
limited from soliciting on any or all 
DoD installations. This list may be 
viewed at http:// 
www.commanderspage.com. If warranted, 
the installation commander may rec-
ommend to the Military Department 
concerned that the action taken be ex-
tended to other DoD installations. The 
Military Department may extend the 
action to other military installations 
in the Military Department. The 
PDUSD(P&R), following consultation 
with the Military Department con-
cerned, may order the action extended 
to other Military Departments. 

(7) All suspensions or withdrawals of 
privileges may be permanent or for a 
set period of time. If for a set period, 
when that period expires, the indi-
vidual or company may reapply for per-
mission to solicit through the installa-
tion commander or Military Depart-
ment originally imposing the restric-
tion. The installation commander or 
Military Department reinstating per-
mission to solicit shall notify the Of-
fice of the PDUSD(P&R) and appro-
priate State and Federal regulatory 
agencies when such suspensions or 
withdrawals are lifted. 

(8) The Secretaries of the Military 
Departments may direct the Armed 
Forces Disciplinary Control Boards in 
all geographical areas in which the 
grounds for withdrawal action have oc-
curred to consider all applicable infor-
mation and take action that the 
Boards deem appropriate. 

(9) Nothing in this part limits the au-
thority of the installation commander 
or other appropriate authority from re-
questing or instituting other adminis-
trative and/or criminal action against 
any person, including those who vio-
late the conditions and restrictions 
upon which installation entry is au-
thorized. 
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(f) Advertising and commercial sponsor-
ship. (1) The Department of Defense ex-
pects voluntary observance of the high-
est business ethics by commercial en-
terprises soliciting DoD personnel 
through advertisements in unofficial 
military publications when describing 
goods, services, commodities, and the 
terms of the sale (including guaran-
tees, warranties, and the like). 

(2) The advertising of credit terms 
shall conform to the provisions of 15 
U.S.C. 1601 as implemented by Federal 
Reserve Board Regulation Z according 
to 12 CFR part 226. 

(3) Solicitors may provide commer-
cial sponsorship to DoD Morale, Wel-
fare and Recreation programs or events 
according to DoD Instruction 1015.10. 
However, sponsorship may not be used 
as a means to obtain personal contact 
information for any participant at 
these events without written permis-
sion from the individual participant. In 
addition, commercial sponsors may not 
use sponsorship to advertise products 
and/or services not specifically agreed 
to in the sponsorship agreement. 

(4) The installation commander may 
permit organizations to display sales 
literature in designated locations sub-
ject to command policies. In accord-
ance with DoD 7000.14–R, 10 Volume 7(a), 
distribution of competitive literature 
or forms by off-base banks and/or cred-
it unions is prohibited on installations 
where an authorized on-base bank and/ 
or credit union exists. 

(g) Educational programs. (1) The Mili-
tary Departments shall develop and 
disseminate information and provide 
educational programs for members of 
the Military Services on their personal 
financial affairs, including such sub-
jects as insurance, Government bene-
fits, savings, budgeting, and other fi-
nancial education and assistance re-
quirements outlined in DoD Instruc-
tion 1342.27. 11 The Military Depart-
ments shall ensure that all instructors 
are qualified as appropriate for the sub-
ject matter presented. The services of 
representatives of authorized on-base 
banks and credit unions may be used 
for this purpose. Under no cir-
cumstances shall commercial agents, 

including representatives of loan, fi-
nance, insurance, or investment com-
panies, be used for this purpose. Pres-
entations shall only be conducted at 
the express request of the installation 
commander. 

(2) The Military Departments shall 
also make qualified personnel and fa-
cilities available for individual coun-
seling on loans and consumer credit 
transactions in order to encourage 
thrift and financial responsibility and 
promote a better understanding of the 
wise use of credit, as prescribed in DoD 
7000.14–R. 

(3) The Military Departments shall 
encourage military members to seek 
advice from a legal assistance officer, 
the installation financial counselor, 
their own lawyer, or a financial coun-
selor, before making a substantial loan 
or credit commitment. 

(4) Each Military Department shall 
provide advice and guidance to DoD 
personnel who have a complaint under 
DoD 1344.9 or who allege a criminal vio-
lation of its provisions, including refer-
ral to the appropriate regulatory agen-
cy for processing of the complaint. 

(5) Banks and credit unions operating 
on DoD installations are required to 
provide financial counseling services as 
an integral part of their financial serv-
ices offerings. Representatives of and 
materials provided by authorized banks 
and/or credit unions located on mili-
tary installations may be used to pro-
vide the educational programs and in-
formation required by this part subject 
to the following conditions: 

(i) If the bank or credit union oper-
ating on a DoD installation sells insur-
ance or securities or has any affiliation 
with a company that sells or markets 
insurance or other financial products, 
the installation commander shall con-
sider that company’s history of com-
plying with this part before author-
izing the on-base financial institution 
to provide financial education. 

(ii) All prospective educators must 
agree to use appropriate disclaimers in 
their presentations and on their other 
educational materials. The disclaimers 
must clearly indicate that they do not 
endorse or favor any commercial sup-
plier, product, or service, or promote 
the services of a specific financial in-
stitution. 
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12 See footnote 1 to § 50.3. 

(6) Use of other non-government or-
ganizations to provide financial edu-
cation programs is limited as follows: 

(i) Under no circumstances shall 
commercial agents, including employ-
ees or representatives of commercial 
loan, finance, insurance, or investment 
companies, be used. 

(ii) The limitation in paragraph 
(g)(6)(i) of this section does not apply 
to educational programs and informa-
tion regarding the Survivor Benefits 
Program and other government bene-
fits provided by tax-exempt organiza-
tions under section (c)(23) of 26 U.S.C. 
501 or by any organization providing 
such a benefit under a contract with 
the Government. 

(iii) Educators from non-government, 
non-commercial organizations expert 
in personal financial affairs and their 
materials may, with appropriate dis-
claimers, provide the educational pro-
grams and information required by this 
part if approved by a Presidentially-ap-
pointed, Senate-confirmed civilian offi-
cial of the Military Department con-
cerned. Presentations by approved or-
ganizations shall be conducted only at 
the express request of the installation 
commander. The following criteria 
shall be used when considering whether 
to permit a non-government, non-com-
mercial organization to present an edu-
cational program or provide materials 
on personal financial affairs: 

(A) The organization must qualify as 
a tax-exempt organization under 5 
U.S.C. 501(c)(3) or 5 U.S.C. 501(c)(23). 

(B) If the organization has any affili-
ation with a company that sells or 
markets insurance or other financial 
products, the approval authority shall 
consider that company’s history of 
complying with this part. 

(C) All prospective educators must 
use appropriate disclaimers, in their 
presentations and on their other edu-
cational materials, which clearly indi-
cate that they and the Department of 
Defense do not endorse or favor any 
commercial supplier, product, or serv-
ice or promote the services of a specific 
financial institution. 

§ 50.7 Information requirements. 
The reporting requirements con-

cerning the suspension or withdrawal 
of solicitation privileges have been as-

signed Report Control Symbol (RCS) 
DD–P&R(Q)2182 in accordance with 
DoD 8910.1–M. 12 

APPENDIX A TO PART 50—LIFE 
INSURANCE PRODUCTS AND SECURITIES 

A. LIFE INSURANCE PRODUCT CONTENT 
PREREQUISITES 

Companies must provide DoD personnel a 
written description for each product or serv-
ice they intend to market to DoD personnel 
on DoD installations. These descriptions 
must be written in a manner that DoD per-
sonnel can easily understand, and fully dis-
close the fundamental nature of the policy. 
Companies must be able to demonstrate that 
each form to be used has been filed with and 
approved, where applicable, by the insurance 
department of the State where the installa-
tion is located. Insurance products marketed 
to DoD personnel on overseas installations 
must conform to the standards prescribed by 
the laws of the State where the company is 
incorporated. 

1. Insurance products, other than certifi-
cates or other evidence of insurance issued 
by a self-insured association, offered and sold 
worldwide to personnel on DoD installations, 
must: 

a. Comply with the insurance laws of the 
State or country in which the installation is 
located and the requirements of this part. 

b. Contain no restrictions by reason of 
Military Service or military occupational 
specialty of the insured, unless such restric-
tions are clearly indicated on the face of the 
contract. 

c. Plainly indicate any extra premium 
charges imposed by reason of Military Serv-
ice or military occupational specialty. 

d. Contain no variation in the amount of 
death benefit or premium based upon the 
length of time the contract has been in force, 
unless all such variations are clearly de-
scribed in the contract. 

e. In plain and readily understandable lan-
guage, and in type font at least as large as 
the font used for the majority of the policy, 
inform Service members of: 

1. The availability and cost of government 
subsidized Servicemen’s Group Life Insur-
ance. 

2. The address and phone number where 
consumer complaints are received by the 
State insurance commissioner for the State 
in which the insurance product is being sold. 

3. That the U.S. Government has in no way 
sanctioned, recommended, or encouraged the 
sale of the product being offered. With re-
spect to the sale or solicitation of insurance 
on Federal land or facilitates located outside 
the United States, insurance products must 
contain the address and phone number where 
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consumer complaints are received by the 
State insurance commissioner for the State 
which has issued the agent a resident license 
or the company is domiciled, as applicable. 

2. To comply with paragraphs A.1.b., A.1.c. 
and A.1.d., an appropriate reference stamped 
on the first page of the contract shall draw 
the attention of the policyholder to any re-
strictions by reason of Military Service or 
military occupational specialty. The ref-
erence shall describe any extra premium 
charges and any variations in the amount of 
death benefit or premium based upon the 
length of time the contract has been in force. 

3. Variable life insurance products may be 
offered provided they meet the criteria of 
the appropriate insurance regulatory agency 
and the Securities and Exchange Commis-
sion. 

4. Insurance products shall not be mar-
keted or sold disguised as investments. If 
there is a savings component to an insurance 
product, the agent shall provide the cus-
tomer written documentation, which clearly 
explains how much of the premium goes to 
the savings component per year broken down 
over the life of the policy. This document 
must also show the total amount per year al-
located to insurance premiums. The cus-
tomer must be provided a copy of this docu-
ment that is signed by the insurance agent. 

B. SALE OF SECURITIES 

1. All securities must be registered with 
the Securities and Exchange Commission. 

2. All sales of securities must comply with 
the appropriate Securities and Exchange 
Commission regulations. 

3. All securities representatives must apply 
to the commander of the installation on 
which they desire to solicit the sale of secu-
rities for permission to solicit. 

4. Where the accredited insurer’s policy 
permits, an overseas accredited life insur-
ance agent—if duly qualified to engage in se-
curity activities either as a registered rep-
resentative of the National Association of 
Securities Dealers or as an associate of a 
broker or dealer registered with the Securi-
ties and Exchange Commission—may offer 
life insurance and securities for sale simulta-
neously. In cases of commingled sales, the 
allotment of pay for the purchase of securi-
ties cannot be made to the insurer. 

C. USE OF THE ALLOTMENT OF PAY SYSTEM 

1. Allotments of military pay for life insur-
ance products shall be made in accordance 
with DoD 7000.14–R. 

2. For personnel in pay grades E–4 and 
below, in order to obtain financial coun-
seling, at least seven calendar days shall 
elapse between the signing of a life insurance 
application and the certification of a mili-
tary pay allotment for any supplemental 
commercial life insurance. Installation Fi-

nance Officers are responsible for ensuring 
this seven-day cooling-off period is mon-
itored and enforced. The purchaser’s com-
manding officer may grant a waiver of the 
seven-day cooling-off period requirement for 
good cause, such as the purchaser’s immi-
nent deployment or permanent change of 
station. 

D. ASSOCIATIONS—GENERAL 

The recent growth and general accept-
ability of quasi-military associations offer-
ing various insurance plans to military per-
sonnel are acknowledged. Some associations 
are not organized within the supervision of 
insurance laws of either a State or the Fed-
eral Government. While some are organized 
for profit, others function as nonprofit asso-
ciations under Internal Revenue Service reg-
ulations. Regardless of the manner in which 
insurance is offered to members, the man-
agement of the association is responsible for 
complying fully with the policies contained 
in this part. 

APPENDIX B TO PART 50—OVERSEAS 
LIFE INSURANCE REGISTRATION PRO-
GRAM 

A. REGISTRATION CRITERIA 

1. Initial Registration 

a. Insurers must demonstrate continuous 
successful operation in the life insurance 
business for a period of not less than 5 years 
on December 31 of the year preceding the 
date of filing the application. 

b. Insurers must be listed in Best’s Life- 
Health Insurance Reports and be assigned a 
rating of B + (Very Good) or better for the 
business year preceding the Government’s 
fiscal year for which registration is sought. 

2. Re-Registration 

a. Insurers must demonstrate continuous 
successful operation in the life insurance 
business, as described in paragraph A.1.a. of 
this appendix. 

b. Insurers must retain a Best’s rating of B 
+ or better, as described in paragraph A.1.b. 
of this appendix. 

c. Insurers must demonstrate a record of 
compliance with the policies found in this 
part. 

3. Waiver Provisions 

Waivers of the initial registration or re- 
registration provisions shall be considered 
for those insurers demonstrating substantial 
compliance with the aforementioned cri-
teria. 

B. APPLICATION INSTRUCTIONS 

1. Applications Filed Annually. Insurers 
must apply by June 30 of each year for solici-
tation privileges on overseas U.S. military 
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installations for the next fiscal year begin-
ning October 1. Applications e-mailed, faxed, 
or postmarked after June 30 shall not be con-
sidered. 

2. Application prerequisites. A letter of appli-
cation, signed by the President, Vice Presi-
dent, or designated official of the insurance 
company shall be forwarded to the Principal 
Deputy Under Secretary of Defense (Per-
sonnel and Readiness), Attention: Morale, 
Welfare and Recreation (MWR) Policy Direc-
torate, 4000 Defense, Pentagon, Washington, 
DC 20301–4000. The registration criteria in 
paragraph A1.a. or A1.b. of this appendix 
must be met to satisfy application pre-
requisites. The letter shall contain the infor-
mation set forth below, submitted in the 
order listed. Where criteria are not applica-
ble, the letter shall so state. 

a. The overseas Combatant Commands 
(e.g., U.S. European Command, U.S. Pacific 
Command, U.S. Central Command, U.S. 
Southern Command) where the company 
presently solicits, or plans to solicit, on U.S. 
military installations. 

b. A statement that the company has com-
plied with, or shall comply with, the applica-
ble laws of the country or countries wherein 
it proposes to solicit. ‘‘Laws of the country’’ 
means all national, provincial, city, or coun-
ty laws or ordinances of any country, as ap-
plicable. 

c. A statement that the products to be of-
fered for sale conform to the standards pre-
scribed in appendix A to this part and con-
tain only the standard provisions such as 
those prescribed by the laws of the State 
where the company’s headquarters are lo-
cated. 

d. A statement that the company shall as-
sume full responsibility for the acts of its 
agents with respect to solicitation. If war-
ranted, the number of agents may be limited 
by the overseas command concerned. 

e. A statement that the company shall 
only use agents who have been licensed by 
the appropriate State and registered by the 
overseas command concerned to sell to DoD 
personnel on DoD installations. 

f. Any explanatory or supplemental com-
ments that shall assist in evaluating the ap-
plication. 

g. If the Department of Defense requires 
facts or statistics beyond those normally in-
volved in registration, the company shall 
make separate arrangements to provide 
them. 

h. A statement that the company’s general 
agent and other registered agents are ap-
pointed in accordance with the prerequisites 
established in section C of this appendix. 

3. If a company is a life insurance company 
subsidiary, it must be registered separately 
on its own merits. 

C. AGENT REQUIREMENTS 

The overseas Combatant Commanders 
shall apply the following principles in reg-
istering agents: 

1. An agent must possess a current State 
license. This requirement may be waived for 
a registered agent continuously residing and 
successfully selling life insurance in foreign 
areas, who, through no fault of his or her 
own, due to State law (or regulation) gov-
erning domicile requirements, or requiring 
that the agent’s company be licensed to do 
business in that State, forfeits eligibility for 
a State license. The request for a waiver 
shall contain the name of the State or juris-
diction that would not renew the agent’s li-
cense. 

2. General agents and agents may rep-
resent only one registered commercial insur-
ance company. This principle may be waived 
by the overseas Combatant Commander if 
multiple representations are in the best in-
terest of DoD personnel. 

3. An agent must have at least 1 year of 
successful life insurance underwriting expe-
rience in the United States or its territories, 
generally within the 5 years preceding the 
date of application, in order to be approved 
for overseas solicitation. 

4. The overseas Combatant Commanders 
may exercise further agent control proce-
dures as necessary. 

5. An agent, once registered in an overseas 
area, may not change affiliation from the 
staff of one general agent to another and re-
tain registration, unless the previous em-
ployer certifies in writing that the release is 
without justifiable prejudice. Overseas Com-
batant Commanders will have final author-
ity to determine justifiable prejudice. In-
debtedness of an agent to a previous em-
ployer is an example of justifiable prejudice. 

D. ANNOUNCEMENT OF REGISTRATION 

1. Registration by the Department of De-
fense upon annual applications of insurers 
shall be announced as soon as practicable by 
notice to each applicant and by a list re-
leased annually in September to the appro-
priate overseas Combatant Commanders. Ap-
proval does not constitute DoD endorsement 
of the insurer or its products. Any adver-
tising by insurers or verbal representation 
by its agents, which suggests such endorse-
ment, is prohibited. 

2. In the event registration is denied, spe-
cific reasons for the denial shall be provided 
to the applicant. 

a. The insurer shall have 30 days from the 
receipt of notification of denial of registra-
tion (sent certified mail, return receipt re-
quested) in which to request reconsideration 
of the original decision. This request must be 
in writing and accompanied by substan-
tiating data or information in rebuttal of the 
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specific reasons upon which the denial was 
based. 

b. Action by the Office of the PDUSD(P&R) 
on a request for reconsideration is final. 

c. An applicant that is presently registered 
as an insurer shall have 90 calendar days 
from final action denying registration in 
which to close operations. 

3. Upon receiving an annual letter approv-
ing registration, each company shall send to 
the applicable overseas Combatant Com-
mander a verified list of agents currently 
registered for overseas solicitation. Where 
applicable, the company shall also include 
the names and prior military affiliation of 
new agents for whom original registration 
and permission to solicit on base is re-
quested. Insurers initially registered shall be 
furnished instructions by the Department of 
Defense for agent registration procedures in 
overseas areas. 

4. Material changes affecting the corporate 
status and financial condition of the com-
pany that occur during the fiscal year of reg-
istration must be reported to the MWR Pol-
icy Directorate at the address in paragraph 
B.2. of this appendix as they occur. 

a. The Office of the PDUSD(P&R) reserves 
the right to terminate registration if such 
material changes appear to substantially af-
fect the financial and operational standards 
described in section A of this appendix on 
which registration was based. 

b. Failure to report such material changes 
may result in termination of registration re-
gardless of how it affects the standards. 

5. If an analysis of information furnished 
by the company indicates that unfavorable 
trends are developing that could adversely 
affect its future operations, the Office of the 
PDUSD(P&R) may, at its option, bring such 
matters to the attention of the company and 
request a statement as to what action, if 
any, is considered to deal with such unfavor-
able trends. 

PART 53—WEARING OF THE 
UNIFORM 

Sec. 
53.1 Purpose. 
53.2 Policy. 

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 301, 10 U.S.C. 772. 

§ 53.1 Purpose. 

This part prescribes limitations on 
wearing of the uniform by members of 
the Armed Forces, and establishes pol-
icy with respect to wearing of the uni-
form by former members of the Armed 
Forces. 

[35 FR 1236, Jan. 30, 1970] 

§ 53.2 Policy. 

(a) Members of the Armed Forces (in-
cluding retired members and members 
of reserve components). The wearing of 
the uniform is prohibited under any of 
the following circumstances: 

(1) At any meeting or demonstration 
which is a function of, or sponsored by 
an organization, association, move-
ment, group, or combination of persons 
which the Attorney General of the 
United States has designated, pursuant 
to E.O. 10450 as amended, as totali-
tarian, fascist, communist, or subver-
sive, or as having adopted a policy of 
advocating or approving the commis-
sion of acts of force or violence to deny 
others their rights under The Constitu-
tion of the United States, or as seeking 
to alter the form of Government of the 
United States by unconstitutional 
means. 

(2) During or in connection with the 
furtherance of political activities, pri-
vate employment or commercial inter-
ests, when an inference of official spon-
sorship for the activity or interest 
could be drawn. 

(3) Except when authorized by com-
petent Service authority, when partici-
pating in activities such as public 
speeches, interviews, picket lines, 
marches, rallies or any public dem-
onstrations (including those pertaining 
to civil rights), which may imply Serv-
ice Sanction of the cause for which the 
demonstration or activity is con-
ducted. 

(4) When wearing of the uniform 
would tend to bring discredit upon the 
Armed Forces. 

(5) When specifically prohibited by 
regulations of the department con-
cerned. 

(b) Former members of the Armed 
Forces. (1) Unless qualified under an-
other provision of this part or under 
the provisions of 10 U.S.C. 772, former 
members who served honorably during 
a declared or undeclared war and whose 
most recent service was terminated 
under honorable conditions may wear 
the uniform in the highest grade held 
during such war service only upon the 
following occasions and in the course 
of travel incidents thereto: 

(i) Military funerals, memorial serv-
ices, weddings, and inaugurals. 
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